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HOlland Community & Neighborhood Services

MICHIGAN

CITY OF HOLLAND
HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
May 7, 2019

Present: Beckman, Peterson, Rolinski, Nieves, Shea, and Eich
Staff Members: Smith

Absent: Stack, Peters

Approval of meeting minutes: March 5, 2019 minutes, motion to approve by Shea,
second by Eich; the motion was unanimously approved by commissioners.

Motion passes 6-0.
Public Comment: None

Guests: Esli Mendoza (West Ottawa High School, Youth Advisory Council); Ryan Sprik,
225 W. 11t St.; Barb Masuga, 60 W. 15" St.

Shea motioned to change the order of the agenda so that property owners who were
present at the beginning of the meeting would present their projects in the order of their
arrival rather than have to wait behind projects without property owners present. Peterson
seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved by commissioners. Motion
passes 6-0.

New Business:

225 W. 11th Street — Demolition of non-contributing shed and construction of new
shed.

Holland Historic District; c. late 1800’s. This is a very interesting two story rectangular
Queen Anne style home with cut rock faced rectangular and square Waverly Stone on
the walls. It has a belt course of stone on both stories. The open front porch has
radiating voussoiring, a stone supporting column with cut stone capital, and a shed roof.
The open back porch has bracketed turned support columns. The roof is steeply pitched
and multi-leveled with a center gable. The windows are 1/1 sash and are arched with
radiating voussoiring. There is one jutting two story corner with windows on both sides
and a finial topped tower. The second story includes a parallelogram shaped window
following the line of the roof and an east bay window with fancy cut metal work on the
roof in front of it.

Property owner Ryan Sprik would like to build a shed in the northwest corner of his back
yard. There is currently a shed located directly behind the house that is proposed to be
demolished. It is not of historic significance and does not sit on a foundation, concrete
pad or pavers. Itis 8 x 10" and is rotting at the base of the structure. Mr. Sprik noted
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that it is sinking into the ground, is warped, rotting from its contact with the ground, and
is not able to be secured.

Commissioners agreed that it is not contributing to the district. Beckman reminded
commissioners that since it is not contributing, a CoA can be issued for its demolition
rather than a Notice to Proceed. Eich motioned to approve the application for a
Certificate of Appropriateness as submitted and per testimony for the demolition of the
shed at 225 W. 11t Street based on the local guidelines, the Secretary of Interior' s
Standard #10, (Standard #10 — New additions and adjacent or related new construction
shall be undertaken in such a manner that if removed in the future, the essential form
and integrity of the historic property and its environs would be unimpaired.) and because
the shed does not contribute to the historic district. Motion seconded by Shea. The
motion was unanimously approved by commissioners. Motion passes 6-0.

The proposed new shed is 8 deep x 12’ wide x 8-5” high. It will be located 3’ in from
the fence that sets on the property line. The new shed will not have a foundation but
will set on paver blocks. The shed is a kit project from Heartland Lowes and is the
Stratford model.

The shed has double doors that are 64" wide. Siding is treated factory primed
engineered wood (LP — pressed and treated wood fiber board or OSB). Siding will be
painted. Shingles will be asphalt, architectural three dimensional. The window and the
shutters are provided with the kit. Materials for the door, window and shutter are wood.

Commissioners asked if the house currently has a garage. It does not. There was some
concern that Mr. Sprik not limit himself with the number of accessory buildings allowed
by adding a shed and in the future wanting a garage if only one accessory building were
allowed. [Smith verifies that two accessory buildings are allowed, so a shed and a
garage are permitted.]

Beckman stated that since this isn’t a garage, it has no foundation, is less complex and
does not have as many features, that the commission should keep this in mind when
reviewing the rules for new construction. The massing is appropriate to the home, it
doesn’t overshadow it. It is moved appropriately away from the house. The materials
(wood) are contrasting with the house (stone), but appropriate to the district.

Rolinski noted that the location is better than the existing since it won’t be under the
wash from the house roof that is contributing to the current shed’s demise. Peterson
agreed that the details and the materials are appropriate since this isn’t of the stature
of a garage. He and Beckman are concerned about the style of the doors. They do not
fit the style of the historic district. Peterson felt that if the cross members/trim of the
doors, the doors themselves, and the siding were all painted the same color the style of
the doors would be much less noticeable.
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Peterson motioned to approve the application for a Certificate of Appropriateness as
submitted and per testimony for the new shed at 225 W. 11t" Street based on the local
guidelines and the Secretary of Interior’s Standards #9, (Standard #9 - New additions,
exterior alteration, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials,
features, and special relationships that characterize the property. The new work shall
be differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the historic materials,
features, size, scale and proportion, and massing to protect the integrity of the property
and its environment.) and Standard #10, (Standard #10 — New additions and adjacent
or related new construction shall be undertaken in such a manner that if removed in the
future, the essential form and integrity of the historic property and its environs would be
unimpaired.) with stipulation that the doors, door trims and walls be painted one color.
This project meets the standards because it is located away from the house, is
appropriately sized and is intentionally different from the house. Motion seconded by
Shea. The motion was unanimously approved by commissioners. Motion passes 6-0.

Old Business:

60 W. 15 Street - Pergola

Holland Historic District; 2017. This is a newly constructed, single story brick home
designed in the ltalianate style. It was approved and granted a CoA at the April 2017
HDC meeting. The arched brick detailing with keystone over doors and windows along
with the elongated windows help define the architectural style. Height, size, scale,
massing and materials reflect styles within the district. In May 2018, property owner
Barb Masuga was granted a CoA for a metal pergola to be installed in her backyard.

At that time, the HDC approved a metal pergola, 7°'x7'x10’-8" high that would set on a
rounded concrete slab. Ms. Masuga’s CoA expired on May 1. She would like a new
CoA for a pergola, but instead of the metal pergola, Ms. Masuga would like to install a
wooden pergola. She would like to use metal for her fencing and feels that might be
too much metal in her yard if the pergola is metal also. The location would be centered
on the rear porch of the house on a concrete pad Ms. Masuga has already had installed.
The proposed pergola is constructed of treated lumber and would be stained the same
color as her garage. It will be approximately 10’ x 10’ x 8’ high. Commissioners reviewed
a photo of the pergola she wishes to duplicate. Ms. Masuga would like to add vines at
the edges of the pergola so that they can provide a little privacy from the rear parking
lot/neighbors (Midtown) and some shade.

Beckman stated that the traditional (wood) material makes sense and that she feels the
size and scale are appropriate to the house. Peterson noted this is a unique house,
yard and use (residential) for this location adjacent to Midtown. Rolinski stated that the
property is looking great. He likes the variety offered with the combination of metal and
wood.

Rolinski motioned to approve the application for a Certificate of Appropriateness as
submitted and per testimony for the wood pergola at 60 W. 15" Street based on the
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local guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior Standard #9, (Standard #9 - New
additions, exterior alteration, or related new construction shall not destroy historic
materials, features, and special relationships that characterize the property. The new
work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the historic
materials, features, size, scale and proportion, and massing to protect the integrity of
the property and its environment.) and Standard #10, (Standard #10 — New ad(ditions
and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken in such a manner that if
removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the historic property and its
environs would be unimpaired.). This project meets the standards because this isn't a
historic house and the work doesn’t detract from what's already been approved for this
property. Motion seconded by Shea. The motion was unanimously approved by
commissioners. Motion passes 6-0.

242 W. 10t Street — Basement Window, gutter and downspout

Washington Boulevard Historic District; c. 1900. This cross gabled clapboard and wood
shingled, Arts & Crafts inspired bungalow sits on a concrete block foundation. Stone
piers surmounted by square wood posts form the supports for the full width concrete
block one story enclosed porch. The prominent front gable features knee braces in the
extended eaves and a double window with nine lights in the gable. The side gables also
contain knee braces in the eaves. The steeply pitched roof is covered in asphalt
shingles.

Property owners Nate and Katherine Lattimore have removed a basement window on
the south side of their foundation. The window had been boarded up with a dryer vent
through the board. Mr. Lattimore states that there was water damage in the basement
so the plywood was removed to reveal a rotten wood framing on the window. He states
that after removing the rotten window he thought the best and most affordable course
of immediate action to avoid further damage to the foundation of the home would be to
fill the opening with a pre-fabricated glass block assembly.

On September 25, 2018, the preservation office received a complaint regarding the
physical alterations made to the home, including replacement of the wood basement
window with a glass block basement window unit and the installation of two exterior
vents. An enforcement letter was sent to the Lattimores on that date stating that they
must file a CoA application for review by the HDC.

At the November 6, 2018 HDC meeting, commissioners voted to deny the request to
keep the glass block window unit. They also voted to approve the replacement of the
non-conforming window. The Lattimores were given six months to get a new window
approved via the CoA process and installed.

Mr. Lattimore intends to have a single wood window built to match the adjacent
windows. It will completely fill the opening that is 31" x 29”. It will be a single pane
window made from pine and glass. The adjacent wood window has a wooden framed
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grille built in front of it. It is not clear whether Mr. Lattimore intends to duplicate that
wood framed grille. This was most probably a later addition. Property owners are
reminded that plywood window coverings are not acceptable in the city or in the historic
districts and must be removed.

Commissioners asked if they can approve the style of the window based on this
description and leave it to Smith to verify that it was built to match the description. Smith
can verify. Beckman would prefer to see the window built without the wood framed grille.
Shea would advocate for the same window to be built to replace the plywood boarding
if the existing window is missing or destroyed.

On March 13, 2019, it was brought to hp staff attention that gutters and downspouts
had been installed on this home without a CoA. Mr. Lattimore immediately filed an
application for a CoA for the gutters and downspout that were installed on the southwest
corner of the house. It is his intention that they will prevent water from flowing off the
roof, onto the driveway and bouncing off the concrete and onto the foundation. This is
causing moisture issues on the interior and exterior of the foundation. The gutters
chosen match the existing gutters that had been installed before the Lattimore's
purchased the house. In 2014, the south side portion of the gutter was replaced by the
City of Holland after it was damaged during electrical work completed by the city.

Beckman stated that since the scope of the gutter work is small and confined to the rear
and rear/side of the house and they cover but do not destroy the rafter tails or other
trims she is willing to accept this. She does not want to see the gutters expanded to
the front of the house. All future work must be submitted for review prior to work
beginning. Peterson noted that he appreciates the downspout being located on the rear
wall of the house. He also cited the limited scope as being significant in his support of
the gutter.

Beckman noted that even though the work is completed, they should review this as if it
were work proposed so that they aren’t swayed by the work completed — in particular,
the cost of the work. It is highly recommended that HDC reviews take place before work
is started so that property owners don’t find themselves in a position where they have
to replace something or they are fined for destroying something historic that is
irreplaceable.

Peterson motioned to approve the application for a Certificate of Appropriateness as
submitted for the replacement basement window and gutter with downspout at 242 W.
10t Street based on the local guidelines and the Secretary of Interior Standard #6,
(Standard #6 —Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired rather than be replaced.
Where the severity of deterioration requires replacement of a distinctive feature, the
new feature shall match the old in design, color, texture, and other visual qualities and,
where possible, materials. Replacement of missing features shall be substantiated by
documentary physical or pictorial evidence.), Standard #9, (Standard #9 - New
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additions, exterior alteration, or related new construction shall not destroy historic
materials, features, and special relationships that characterize the property. The new
work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the historic
materials, features, size, scale and proportion, and massing to protect the integrity of
the property and its environment.) and Standard #10, (Standard #10 — New additions
and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken in such a manner that if
removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the historic property and its
environs would be unimpaired.). Approval stipulates that the boarded window be
revealed and the window be repaired or an appropriate window be installed — after a
formal review by the HDC. Any future work will be submitted for HDC review in a timely
manner prior to work beginning. Motion seconded by Shea. The motion was
unanimously approved by commissioners. Motion passes 6-0.

New Business:

300 S. River Ave. — Oz Project Sculpture Installation

Holland Historic District; ¢ 1960 and 1998 addition by Frye, Fillan & Molinaro Architects
Ltd. The original building is an example of International Style architecture. This building
is non-contributing to the historic district because the original portion was not 50 years
old at the time the district was created.

The Oz Project is a joint effort between the Herrick District Library, the Visitor and
Convention Bureau and the City of Holland. The Wonderful Wizard of Oz is one of the
best known stories in American literature. Author L. Frank Baum spent summers
vacationing at Macatawa Park on the shores of Lake Michigan in Holland. It is thought
that this location inspired Baum to write this classic story. Bronze sculptures, a living
floral mosaic, the yellow-brick road, and whimsical horticulture are proposed to honor
Baum. In Centennial Park, thousands of annual plants will be used to create a 10’ x 12’
“open book” cover of this classic novel. The iconic yellow brick road will lead you to
Herrick District Library where it continues through landscaped areas of colorful annuals
and perennials. Six life-sized bronze sculptures from The Wonderful Wizard of Oz will
be placed along the yellow brick road, allowing visitors to interact with them.

The work proposed for Centennial Park is landscaping and the “book’s” frame is
removable for the winter. The frame is manufactured by Kadriform and the supporting
structure will be buried below grade. It will be a seasonal display only and will be stored
in the city greenhouse in the off seasons. Yellow bricks (not painted) will be
manufactured by Fendt Brick Company. Two benches will be added to the exhibit. They
will match the benches currently in Centennial Park. 3" x 8" plaques made from cast
bronze will be placed on each bench thanking the donor of the benches.

A large landscaped area is proposed within which the yellow brick “road” will continue
from the southwest corner of the park to the northeast corner of the library property. Six
bronze sculptures are proposed for the landscaped area along the north side of the
building. The sculptures are based on the illustrations in the book, not from the movie.
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They include Dorothy and Toto, Tin Man, Lion, Scarecrow, a munchkin and one fighting
tree with a flying monkey hanging from a branch. Sculptures are cast bronze from the
Brodin Studios and are cast using the lost wax bronzing method. The sculptures will
have the same finish as all the other bronze sculptures placed throughout the downtown
areaincluding The Protector located outside the Holland Police Department. Sculptures
will be life size, the tree will be 12’ tall. At this time, they are in the design stages and
the drawings are not for public view. The HDC reviewed computer generated sketches
of these sculptures at the HDC meeting. Each will be placed on a concrete base that
will be set 6” inches below the surface. Each base will have drilled holes to
accommodate the pins/points that each sculpture will have on the bottom (feet for
example) of each sculpture. The sculptures will appear to be standing on the ground.

The yellow brick “road” will be created from the same yellow bricks by the Fendt Brick
Company as is proposed for the park. Three benches will be placed in this exhibit with
plaques as described for park use above. Appropriate signage is proposed for the
exhibit, but not yet available for review by the HDC.

Commissioners asked if trees were removed or if they would be removed from the park
for this project. Commissioners were reminded that they don’t review paving and/or
landscaping, including trees, per the city ordinance. Eich and Rolinski asked if there
was any public engagement regarding these plans; were they presented to the public
at public meetings, events, etc. for comment. Has the City Council already approved
the plans? Smith noted that she believes that the City Council had approved the plans,
but was unaware if any public meetings were held for public input. When asked if the
project is fully funded, Smith noted that there is fund raising efforts going on currently,
so she didn't believe it was fully funded at this time.

Although the library building is non-contributing at this time, it is eligible to be considered
as contributing because of its age and design. Rolinski and Peterson noted that it is true
civic high Modern architecture (Mid-century) and that this elevation where the sculptures
will be displayed is significant because of that design style.

Eich asked if the Public Area Arts Committee have reviewed the art work for content
and design. Smith stated that she didn’t think they had, but would find out. [Per Mark
Vanderploeg, the PAAC has not reviewed the project.] Peterson asked if it was there
place to comment on the sculpture design. Eich stated it is their place to determine if
the sculpture installation maintains the integrity of the historic district and whether the
“book” in the park maintains the integrity of the historic park. The actual design of the
pieces should be reviewed by the PAAC committee. The HDC should review for size
and massing and, in the case of the park, she is concerned that it could become a
dumping ground for random things.

Commissioners are concerned that there doesn’t appear to be an overall design to the
park anymore and stuff just shows up. Who has a vision for what the park looks like
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based on its historic standing? The oddities that are there don't tell the story of the
period of time. That’s the story currently, nothing hangs together now. The palm trees
and fruit trees that were part of the Victorian age were part of the story. Who is governing
or controls what work is being done there now? Smith noted that she believes the Parks
Department has sole control over what happens in the park — other than the review
requirement by the HDC.

The HDC feels that someone needs to protect the park for its natural characteristics
and historic integrity. Shea noted the park’s Victorian roots and stated that it should
follow the design associated with that history. Rolinski said that the parks and recs
master plan is being revamped, but he doesn’t think it talks about what happens overall
in the park. It addresses activities, but has no vision as to how to deal with urban and
historic character.

Rolinski and Eich pointed out that the park is in everyone’s back yard and serves a civic
purpose. Since Centennial Park is in the historic district, the HDC would like to write a
letter to recommend that they be part of a discussion regarding good stewardship and
what that space is meant to be. Smith will speak with Mark Vanderploeg and draft
something for HDC's revision and approval.

Regarding the library and the location of the sculptures, the HDC is having a difficult
time imagining the size of the sculptures in relationship to the library building. They are
not sure what “life size” is for a tin-man, a lion or a scarecrow and the 12’ tree is vague
without a visual representation. They would like to see an elevation of the side of the
building with a scaled visual representation of the sculptures in front of the building.
This could be created using photoshop or similar program, but it should be accurate.
They would also like to have actual dimensions on the drawings that have been
submitted and a drawing of the tree. Rolinski and Peterson like the storybook quality of
the characters rather than life-like versions.

Peterson motioned to table the review of the application for a Certificate of
Appropriateness for 300 S. River Ave. Oz Project for one month to provide a scaled
visual representation of the sculptures in front of the building, dimensions on the
drawings that have been submitted, and a dimensioned drawing of the tree with
monkeys. An updated site plan should also be provided if any site changes have been
made to the plan previously submitted. Smith will verify if the project must be acted
upon at the June meeting to fall within the 60-day rule.

Motion seconded by Shea. The motion was unanimously approved by commissioners.
Motion passes 6-0.

66 W. 11" Street — Storm Door
Holland Historic District; built between 1890 and 1895. This 2 %% story house is of Queen
Anne style. Aluminum siding has altered the original appearance of the house and
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apparently covered many of the decorative elements. It has a steeply pitched roof and
gables. There are four beveled-leaded transom windows in the front. The foundation
is Waverly stone with cement facing over it. The second floor is flared and there is a
cutaway window.

Property owners Paul Pearson and Alyssa Cheadle Pearson would like to replace a
storm door on the second floor that opens up onto a flat roof above the front porch. The
existing exterior aluminum storm door is not historically significant. They would like to
replace it with the Signature Classic full view glass and aluminum storm door with
minimal frame from Larson. The door will have a painted finish.

Shea asked if the glass would be changed out for a screen during the summer months.
Smith does not know, but that shouldn’t be a deciding factor in their decision. Smith
clarified that a screen door already exists at this location and what the Pearsons are
asking for is to replace it with a more appropriate storm door. This second-floor porch
does not currently have railings. Smith expects to see the Pearsons back in the future
with an application for a CoA for railing design. They have been very methodical and
thorough in their restoration planning.

Shea motioned to approve the application for a Certificate of Appropriateness as
submitted and per testimony for the storm door at 66 W. 11" Street based on the local
guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior Standard #9, (Standard #9 - New additions,
exterior alteration, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials,
features, and special relationships that characterize the property. The new work shall
be differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the historic materials,
features, size, scale and proportion, and massing to protect the integrity of the property
and its environment.) and Standard #10, (Standard #10 — New additions and adjacent
or related new construction shall be undertaken in such a manner that if removed in the
future, the essential form and integrity of the historic property and its environs would be
unimpaired.). This project meets the standards because this door is removable without
damage to the historic home, and its design follows the local guidelines. Motion
seconded by Rolinski. The motion was unanimously approved by commissioners.
Motion passes 6-0.

Administrative Approval:
51 W. 15 Street — Fence approved for Susana Gomez.

303 Washington Blvd. — Asphalt roof replacement approved for Diana Estrada.
333 Washington Blvd. — Fence approved for Daniel and Jessica Irvin.

Committee and Staff Report:
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. MHPN Community Assessment. Holland was not selected for this assessment.

They have sent a brief survey for the city to fill out and submit that will help them
provide us advice on how to become more preservation aware.

. Smith submitted the Annual CLG report to SHPO in late March.

. Smith met with the Waterfront Committee to make them aware of the existing

Reconnaissance Survey. The survey includes an extensive list of buildings that
were considered eligible for the National Register in 1988 when it was written.
Some of these properties may require a Section 106 Review if it is historically
significant and involves Federal funding. The survey can help in that
determination.

. Tax credit update — Smith met with Senator Victory and Representative Slagh on

April 15 to discuss what the State Historic Preservation Tax credit would mean
to residents of the three historic districts in Holland. HDC would like to issue an
up to date letter of support for the credits. Peterson made a motion to have Smith
update the existing letter of support for the State Historic Tax Credits. Motion
seconded by Shea. The motion was unanimously approved by commissioners.
Motion passes 6-0

. MHPN conference: Registration, pub crawl, window workshop. Beckman

presented the map for the pub crawl. She will add something about Waverly
Stone being a unique local building material, plan to print on 8 2 x 11 instead of
the larger size and add a hint about finding the speakeasy. All agreed that it
looks great. Smith will verify with MHPN if it's possible for attendees to get this
as a pdf for their phone. Smith reminded everyone to sign up for the window
workshop and spread the word!!

. Holland has been asked by the MHPN to host an HDC training on May 22. It will

take place in the evening and will be held at the library. It will be free to our HDC
and potential new HDC members. We have two HDC members leaving at the
end of June, so please let Smith know if you have suggestions for potential
volunteers.

. Discussion of work session prior to regular meeting. Findings from City attorney

are that as long as the HDC doesn’t allow their discussions to drift into decision
making and stay focused on clarifications only, this would be the same process
used by the Planning Commission and City Council. The state attorney for
SHPO was uncomfortable with this process because he is concerned that it's
very difficult to keep the clarification and decision-making process separate. He
is also concerned that the property owners will want to speak to clarifications and
it will turn into a discussion that should be saved for the HDC meeting. However,
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he feels that if the local city attorney feels this is an acceptable process the HDC
can consider it.

Rolinski pointed out that there were only 2-3 projects in the past two years that
really needed that level of clarification. Peterson pointed out that the HDC
doesn’t have to discuss salaries or other private financial matters like the City
Council does. There is a concern that the work session is unnecessary and would
just add to their time commitment. Smith noted that they can be flexible and call
a work session if they feel they need it. But, they should update their bylaws to
reflect that they have this option if they intend to ever use it.

H. Conflict of Interest policy for HDC members. Beckman and Stack are exempt at
this point since they only have one more meeting. All others should review the
new policy, sign it and get it back to Smith.

Upon motion by Eich, second by Shea, the commission voted unanimously to adjourn.
Adjourned at 7:20 p.m.

The next HDC meeting will be Tuesday, June 4, 2019 in the Second Floor Training
Room at City Hall.
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